MINUTES OF PUBLIC MEETING HELD BY ONCC Inc
OMNIBUS TP VARIATION

HARMONIE GERMAN CLUB MONDAY 4TH AUGUST 2014 7PM

Attendance: Those present signed separate attendance sheets (72 +
6 Staff from the Government)

Meeting opened at 7.12pm with a welcome by Chair of ONCC Inc John Keeley who acknowledged the Ngunnawal people and then introduced the special guests and the representatives of other local community groups as well as Gary Kent (Chair ISCCC) and Steve Doszpot MLA.

Peter Johns Senior Manager Environment and Planning Directorate

Simon Tennent Director of Land Policy Economic Development Directorate

David Collett Senior Director Community Services Directorate

Helen Leayr The Communication Link

Kerry Hannaford The Communication Link

Hans Stoehr President Harmonie German Club

Representative from Boomanulla Oval and the ACT Planning Institute were invited but were not in attendance.

John first invited Peter Johns to speak about the Omnibus TP Variation and Peter explained to those present that the Government wanted the community to have their say and this was a round of pre-consultation to give opportunity for people to comment before the TP Variation was presented in a formal manner.
John then invited David Collett to speak to those present and David explained that the Omnibus style of presentation was to allow the community to see all the proposals the ACT Government were considering and the links that they had to each other and to reduce the burden on people to make comments on all the individual proposals. The Government had spoken to the Combined
Community Councils about how to approach this pre-consultation and had taken their advice. The tenants of Stuart Flats and Gowrie Court had also been to meetings about the process. 7 of the sites in the Omnibus TP Variation currently have public housing which is ageing and the maintenance costs are rising, the current needs of public housing tenants did not match the current stock of housing available and the ACT Government wanted to spread the housing in a salt and pepper method throughout the ACT to avoid the anti-social problems that arise from large complexes of public housing. Other sites included in the Variation currently have zoning like community, commercial, light industrial and leisure and entertainment.

John then invited Simon Tennent to speak and Simon explained to those present that the ACT Government had identified these 17 blocks (11 of which are owned by the Land Development Agency) that required some consultation as to their future use and there are some efficiencies in doing the blocks together.The two blocks on Jerrabomberra Avenue which the meeting was focussing on were currently CZ6 and the Government wished to add some residential component to this zoning. His information was that the Harmonie German Club had been approached some 5 or 6 years ago to purchase the block but they had refused that offer. Contact had been made with the President again that day and dialogue would continue. The Government want to match the current and future uses for these blocks taking into account patterns of urban settlement.
The President of the Harmonie German Club Hans then spoke about the history of the Club and that the Oktoberfest celebrations were a large focus for the Club for both fundraising and cultural importance. Hans was not aware of the approach by the Government to the Club some 5 or 6 years ago but only aware that the Club had been approached some 30 or 40 years ago about the vacant block adjacent to them and were not in a position at that stage to take up the offer. Hans pointed out that he foresees a long future for the Club particularly because it is one of the only remaining live music venue in the ACT and has recently become the home of the Canberra Blues Society. If the zoning of the blocks adjacent to the club were changed Hans could see this leading to complaints from residents about noise and possibly lead to the demise of the 
Club because they would not be able to hold the functions they currently do with live music. The recent World Cup would be one example of the functions he was referring to with hundreds of people attending games at all times of the day and night. The loss of the adjacent block would also reduce any future opportunities the Club might have to expand for example a beer garden or overflow car parking. Hans urged the ACT Government to maintain the current CZ6 zoning and encouraged them to make contact with him and his committee to continue discussions over future use of the vacant blocks on Jerrabomberra Ave.

Before John opened up the meeting for questions from the floor he explained to those present that the current zoning was CZ6 but with an overlay of RZ the blocks would be worth millions of dollars more to the ACT Government and in turn the ACT Taxpayers.

Questions from the floor:

Clarification of the proposed zoning – specifically how high would buildings be if the zoning was changed to RZ3?
Peter Johns replied that at this stage the only proposal was to add residential to the zoning and that no specific height had been discussed and he would like people to make suggestions as to the appropriate height.

A resident who lives near Gowrie Court made comment that the sketches showed a variation in height for any new development there from low to high and that they hoped for just 2 storeys for the whole development.
David Collett replied that at this stage they are starting discussions on what the community wants and that the height would depend on the controls in the TP Variation. Planning studies and technical details would form part of this formal process.

Another resident pointed out that if height variation was used for development on Jerrabomberra Ave varied from low to high and from the front to the back of the block then the higher buildings would overshadow those lower as the back of the block was north facing.

David Collett acknowledged this point and also reminded everyone that they should suggest an appropriate height.
A question was asked about the height for RZ3.

David Collett explained again that this is pre-consultation and there are many different opinions on height etc. Please make comments to be included in the formal DV process.
Next question from the floor was about how the feedback pre-consultation sessions such as this meeting were going to be used. 
David Collett answered this query by saying that the meetings they have already had and will continue to hold in the pre-consultation process would be used to prepare the formal TP Variation and then people would again have an opportunity to comment on the formal proposal. Minutes of this meeting would be on the website and they would email people if they left their details on any feedback.
An attendee then made a comment as to the multi-cultural diversity in Canberra and particularly this part of Narrabundah with both the Harmonie German Club and the Spanish Club and suggested that the ACT Government donate the use of this vacant land to the Clubs for their use instead of always wanting to sell for a profit.

A question was asked about whether the Land Development Agency intended to sell the blocks to a private developer or develop them for use by ACT Housing.
David Collett answered that at this stage the sites were just being put forward and no decision had been made about who would develop them.

A local resident whose father sang in the German choir pointed out that commercial and residential could work together and that conditions could very easily be put on any future development for noise so that it did not become an issue and the surrounding existing Clubs could continue their current operations. He also made the point that the higher the developments were allowed to go meant a smaller footprint therefore more of an opportunity for open space within any future development and also that the future residents of any development could be potential new members for the surrounding Clubs.

A statement was read about noise levels referring to official Government policy. This resident disagrees with the re-zoning proposal.
Another attendee asked what the current percentage of Public Housing was in Narrabundah and was the aim to have 10% distributed evenly across all of ACT. 
David Collett answered that he was unaware of the current % but would check and put it on the website and that there was no intention to increase the percentage through this process and also that the two vacant blocks on Jerrabomberra Avenue were not on the agenda at the moment to have public housing built on them.

A comment was then made from the floor that really height was not an issue as long as the development was built properly. Many Clubs had gone to the wall over the years in Canberra with Royals being one example. Motorsport was almost destroyed by one complainant so the EPA laws should be looked at to give some protection to the existing Clubs and Vet in Jerrabomberra Ave.

The comment was then made that residential developments should be done in existing residential areas and that there was no need to re-zone these two blocks for any future residential or public housing development.
A member of the Harmonie German Club committee then made the comment from the floor that the Club committee was not against development but that they needed to continue to be able to hold the functions that they currently do in order to function and that lack of parking was an important issue for the Club. He was aware of noise complaints leading to the demise of Clubs in the past in Canberra and that with the nature of Clubs changing with the drop in poker machine revenue and the changes in smoking laws making viability even harder they needed to be able to hold functions and put on live music to survive.
A local resident then spoke about how it was premature to talk of residential uses for these blocks without first doing a Community Needs Assessment and looking for people across the ACT who may be able to utilise the blocks under their current zoning. There was obviously a need for overflow parking for not only the Clubs in the immediate vicinity but also the Canberra Cavalry Baseball and Boomanulla Oval so in the short term the blocks could be put to good use. This resident also recalled previous fights over the compatibility of Clubs in residential areas with the ACT Government taking the position that these two things do not mix but now they are suggesting that this exact thing take place. There is a wide range of complex issues for people to comment on and that this Omnibus process was unfair as some people are only interested in specific sites and others in the process generally.

A Goyder Street resident then spoke of his ongoing discussions with Sport and Recreation of the need for overflow parking particularly when the Canberra Cavalry are playing games of baseball particularly because the current public transport system does not service this area so all attendees to the baseball are required to drive and consequently find a car park. This resident has assessed that 374 cars could be parked quite easily on these two blocks. It was also pointed out that the noise from these games remains an issue for local some local residents.
David Collett then reiterated that the intention of the Omnibus was to co-ordinate the plans for the future use of these identified blocks and how they affect each other but once the Draft Variations were formalised they would be lodged separately. The challenge for the ACT Government is to know how far to go with plans before consultation and all these issues eg noise, parking, does someone want the blocks under their current zoning, all had to be taken into account in the process.

The point was then made from the floor by someone previously involved in a community group that people should not rely only on these community meetings to have their opinions heard and referred to the Canberra Airport vs Tralee development. He also made the point that the ACT Government is addicted to residential development for income but we could all be paying more rates if residential development didn’t go ahead.
A local resident asked how future notifications would be carried out.
David Collett then made comment on how further consultation will be notified. There will be posters, information on ACT Government websites, emails, letter box drops and notifying local community groups as well as the usual letterbox deliverers.
An attendee who is a Club member then made comment that the Club needs to market itself better to local residents in an attempt to gain more members.

A question was then asked about the extent that comments made at these community meetings would be taken into account in the process.
David Collett informed the meeting that the comments made would be put on their website and that they were needed in the 3 part process to support any proposal in a future formal Draft Variation.
A long term local resident then made the point that he had made a noise complaint when the Hungarian Australian Club was operating on Kootara Crescent and although he lives quite near was told he lived too far away to lodge an objection about noise.

An attendee then asked a question over heights referring to the ABC flats in Canberra City and the flats along Northbourne Ave which are both public housing and the height of the new developments on these blocks. What guarantee would we have that the future developments on these blocks on Jerrabomberra Ave would not go to these extremes of 10 and 15 storeys.
David Collett answered that Northbourne Ave flats will be 8 storeys and that was consistent with current zoning and had not been changed and that consultation for the ABC flats clearly articulated that they would have some 12 storey component. Any future Draft Variation for these blocks will stipulate the heights and people can then comment again on this aspect.

An attendee then requested a show of hands to see who supported a change in the zoning for the two blocks on Jerrabomberra Ave and who did not support the change. The Chair of the meeting did not agree with this request and felt that the comments being made indicated the trend of the meeting and therefore a show of hands did not go ahead. Someone else attending the meeting then asked for a show of hands on the question of a show of hands but the meeting proceeded.
Another resident then commented on the proposal seeming clear cut and that they were concerned that consultation was not taken into account and what guarantee did we have that the Minister would not use his call in powers. David Collett then pointed out to the meeting that call in powers could only be used in a Development Application not a Draft Variation to the Territory Plan.
Simon Tennent then made the comment that people should check the Government website for ways that community consultation is used and that the Government does listen as there examples of where the community had changed the mind of the Government eg Hawker shopping centre
A resident then asked what follow up actions the Government had in place to support any future increase in population in the area if the residential development was to take place. 
David Collett answered that once the blocks are developed the Government would then look at future needs eg public transport.

The point was then made that we have an obligation as custodians to leave a legacy for future residents and that if we develop these blocks without the proper analysis they are lost forever. This resident is pro infill but it should not all be residential as then there are a lack of opportunities for the future residents.

The same person who made the multicultural comment earlier again called for car parking for the local multicultural clubs and sport venues.
A question was then asked directly of David Collett about the social issues he had referred to earlier in public housing and he was asked to explain these issues.

David Collett answered that there were a small number of tenants in public housing that behaved in an anti-social way and this had motivated the Government to break up the concentration in public housing. At this stage there was no specific intention to place public housing on these two vacant sites and there may well be public housing on the Gowrie Court and Stuart Flats sites once developed.

Public housing tenants should be looked after in any future developments of Gowrie Court and Stuart Flats as they are currently public housing. These tenants should be near facilities and public transport. GNCA to have further meetings about these sites.

The future of residents currently living in Gowrie Court and Stuart Flats is too vague – where are they going to go and is there any intention to put them here?

David Collett commented that over the last 20 years the concentration of tenants in these complexes had been decanted and that the buildings were ageing. A program would be worked out over time to plan where they will go but there was no current relocation plan but one would be done if the Draft Variation goes ahead.
President of the Harmonie German Club then made a closing comment that the Club was here for the whole of Canberra and to promote German culture with the Oktoberfest being their largest fundraiser. Survival of the club is not just dependent on the regulars and they need the support of all of the ACT. Hans would like to see the club survive till their 100th anniversary and beyond and encouraged the Government to keep talking to the Committee.
The Chair (John) made a final comment to the people left at the meeting to make sure they had signed the attendance sheets and either made comments on the feedback forms or take them to make a comment at a later date. He also said that the community groups would keep the residents informed of any future developments in the Omnibus TP Variation process. John also thanked the Harmonie German Club for the use of their facility for the meeting.
Meeting closed at approx. 9pm 
